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TOWN COUNCIL MEETING/BUDGET WORKSHOP  

December 17, 2012 

 
The Town Council meeting was held in the Moose Hill Council Chambers, Town Hall, 268B 
Mammoth Road, Londonderry, NH.     
 
PRESENT:

 

  Chairman, John Farrell; Vice Chairman Tom Dolan; Councilors: Jim Butler; Joe 
Green; Tom Freda; Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief William R. Hart; Finance Director, Sue 
Hickey, Executive Assistant Margo Lapietro.     

Budget Committee Members

 

:  Dan Lekas (Absent), Chairman; John Curran, Vice Chair; 
William Mee; Lisa Whittemore ; Chris Melcher (Absent); Tom Dalton; Todd Joncas.   

 
Call to Order 

Chairman Farrell opened the meeting at 7:00PM with the Pledge of Allegiance. This was 
followed by a moment of silence for the 20 little kids killed in Connecticut and the people who 
protected them.    
 
Chairman Farrell announced at 7:01PM that the Councilors will go into a Non-Public Meeting 
according to RSA 91-A: 3, II (d).  Roll call vote, Aye Joe Green, Aye Tom Freda, Aye John 
Farrell, Aye Tom Dolan, Aye Jim Butler.  At 7:15PM the Councilors’ returned to the public 
Meeting and called for a vote to come out of the Non Public Session.  Aye Joe Green, Aye Tom 
Freda, Aye John Farrell, Aye Tom Dolan, Aye Jim Butler. 

 

 
Public Comment 

Chairman Farrell listed the 2013 elected town positions that will be available.  The filing period 
begins 1/23/13 – 2/1/13 and he proceeded to give the registration information.   
 
Chairman Farrell read a letter (copy attached) addressed to Nate Greenberg and himself from Mr. 
John M. Grennon, 14 Jewel Court.  Mr. Grennon questioned if “we are doing everything possible 
to maintain the safest and most secure environment possible” for our school children.  He is 
concerned that we are not.  The schools are not secure enough; there have been no lock down 
drills.  He said he hoped that the schools have a comprehensive review of security at the schools, 
be pro-active rather than re-active.  Chairman Farrell said he and the Council were notified by 
the Londonderry Police Department (LPD) on Friday that the LPD and School were meeting and 
reacting.  Reed Clark, Stonehenge Rd. said several tax payers contacted him and he requested 
whatever comments made should include the taxpayers.  Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart 
said the LPD relationship with the school is strong – they were in immediate contact with Supt. 
Greenberg and deployed police to all the schools.  They have come up with a plan for the rest of 
the week to address more security and they can do more with security by providing visible police 
presentation at the schools.  LPD Capt. Gerry Dussault said he met with the School Department 
on Friday regarding security measures in place for the rest of the week.  He met with Supt. 
Greenberg this morning to discuss future security issues.  He pointed out that LPD Lt. Gangi is 
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going to work on threat assessments.  Battalion Chief Rogers from the LFD will work along with 
LPD Lt. Gangi to do some threat assessments to mitigate security.  School Superintendant Nate 
Greenberg thanked the LPD for their rapid response Friday and this week.  In response to the 
letter from Mr. Grennon he said there are things we can do better.  They have had faculty 
meetings at all schools today; they met with the Administrative staff today to review plans and 
threat assessments.  He explained they currently have in place cameras at all the schools. They 
have a buzzer system at each of the elementary and middle schools.  At the LHS they have 2 
people in the front lobby plus the SRO.  They have done a thorough review of which doors are 
locked and unlocked; they also require personnel to wear ID badges.  They have done drills for 
lock-down, to reverse evacuation, fire and evacuation drills.   He said he believes our kids are 
safe and we have an outstanding staff that follows through.  He said he is sure there are 
additional things that can be done and they are looking at how to do those things.   Plans are 
reviewed every year.  
 
Chairman Farrell announced that a baby boy was born in a Londonderry ambulance today on the 
way to a hospital. 
 
Chairman Farrell talked about giving out the Annual Awards.  There has been a suggestion to go 
back to handing them out at the Deliberative Session on 2/4/13. The consensus was to do that.  
Chairman Farrell said he needs input on the Citizen of the Year Award and the Volunteer of the 
Year Award by 1/3/13. 
 
Update on Town Manager Search

 

 – Chairman Farrell announced that the Council had a meeting 
and brought the candidates from 60 down to 5.  They will move to an interview process as 
quickly as possible.  The candidates not selected will be notified by letter.  The anticipated start 
date for a new Town Manager will be 4/1/13. 

Update on Planning Director Search

 

 - Chairman Farrell said the position has not been posted yet; 
they are still having internal discussions on the exact criteria they are looking for.  It could be for 
an additional planner, someone strictly focused on economic development or a person contracted 
out.  They are still discussing the issue and hope to have an answer by 1/7/13.  Open for 
discussion. 

Councilor Freda made a motion to go into a public hearing, second Councilor Green.   
Councils vote 5-0-0.  
 

Public Hearing 
FY14 First Public Budget Hearing – Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Bill Hart explained the 
direction given to staff was to bring the budget in under $100K below default which has been  
accomplished.  The downshifting of retirement costs to the town from the state and the increase 
in health costs came to about three quarters of a million dollar deficit.  Department Heads 
worked hard and came up with a budget $110K below default.   He said there is one change in 
the Warrant by the Planning Board that the zoning ordinance for $30K in grant monies and $20K 
from taxpayers is not necessary this year.  They will be making a change to the Warrant and 
reducing that article by $50K which will be 2 cent reduction in the tax rate.   Open for discussion 
to Councilors and the Budget Committee.  Open for discussion to the public.  Dan Bouchard, 8 
O’Connell Dr. commented that the LFD was great on an emergency call he had recently.  He 
also thanked the Highway Depart for doing a great job during today’s storm.  He also 
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commented that he was glad to see the LPD on Friday at the schools.  He talked about Warrant 
Article 8 and said he would like to see 2 SRO’s hired for that money on a part-time basis at the 
schools.  He mentioned that in prior years when they needed funds it went to the general budget 
then it was used for something else.  They set up a fund that was used specifically for the SRO 
programs.  He brought up the idea of looking at a regional library, with the possibility of saving 
money.  Chairman Farrell responded that is up to the Library Trustees and he should contact 
them with his idea.  Councilor Dolan explained it is within the power of the Deliberative Session 
to amend that article; it can be changed either up or down.  Councilor Freda said that Dan 
Bouchard mentioned creating a separate fund, he said he is not sure you can do that because it is 
not a separate revenue fund or a trust.  Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart responded he 
didn’t think we could do that.  He said he is looking at the idea of part-timers.  He needs the 
following standards; they are police officers they are not SRO’s.  What a police officer brings to 
the SRO position is an ability to provide safety and security to kids.   If that person serves as a 
police officer they will be trained as a full time police officer capable of fulfilling all duties of a 
police officer.  D. Bouchard mentioned the part time SRO will have summers and weekends off 
but that is not a good idea; there are times they might be needed to respond to emergencies. On 
various occasions we have supplemented the presence in schools to respond to schools.  It is 
important to make a commitment; clearly this article is $101K to provide a SRO to serve 
teachers, kids, staff and parents of our community.  He stated that it will not happen on his watch 
that we will go down to less than 2.  If this community wishes more commitment to the schools 
then the people in town can amend that article to reflect that commitment.  He said he will fulfill  
the wishes of this community to assure that we have SRO’s in those schools  D. Bouchard said 
we have excellent SROs’ and two of them have been contacted by other police departments to 
work in their schools.  D. Bouchard also spoke about the non-union employees being targeted for 
pay reductions.  He said it is unfortunate that they are being cut.   

 

Chairman Farrell went back to Article 13 for a zoning ordinance comprehensive re-write asking 
for $50K, $30K to come from a grant.  He said he is getting text messages from Planning Board 
member Mary Wing Soares basically saying she objected to the article being dropped.  He 
proceeded to read all the texts (copies enclosed).  Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart 
responded he received an e-mail from Art Rugg the Chair of the Planning Board which was 
confirmed by Town Planner Cynthia May that they would not pursue the article this year.  He 
said there are apparently some issues that need to be vetted by the Planning Board.  He suggested 
letting the Planning Board figure out what is going on.  Chairman Farrell clarified that the 
Planning Board Chairman said it was premature to pursue the grant application to update the 
zoning ordinances.  Art Rugg, Planning Board Chair stated that we need to adopt and understand 
the new Master Plan before going to the next step.  We need time to go through the zoning 
ordinances; perhaps in 2013 or 2014.  He said he would like to get the Woodmont Master Plan 
done before tackling this.  Councilor Green as the liaison to the Master Plan Steering Committee 
responded we have to get the Master Plan approved first.  We have to take one step at a time, we 
are trying to go too fast.  Chairman Farrell verified that the Master Plan has not been accepted by 
the Planning Board yet.  He said our choices are to go along with what the Chief said or send this 
back to the Planning Board. Councilor Freda pointed out that the Planning Board is not meeting 
until 1/9/13.   Councilor Butler said he was afraid we would be taking on too much too quick.  
We need to get some things in order and it will take some time so he is in favor of the Chiefs 
recommendation.     
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Pollyann Winslow, 4 Hearthstone Dr. said she is not a member of Trailways but she has been 
asked by them to speak to Council.  The Trailways would like to propose a Citizen Warrant 
Article to raise funds for a portion of the rail trails.  She explained she works with them to help 
with rising funding for Trailways.  They have received citizen support for the trails and have a 
signed agreement that they have full access to the abandoned railway corridor.  Abutting 
communities have already established their trails.  The Trailways have stimulus money and 
would like to see if the residents and businesses want it paved and made operational. Acting 
Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart said he spoke to Bob Rimol from Trailways today about a 
citizen petition.  He said he will review the paperwork tomorrow.  P. Winslow commented that 
this is the time to move forward.  Councilor Freda asked her how much is the warrant article; P. 
Winslow responded not less than $187K which is the estimate to pave a section from Sanborn 
Road to Symmes Drive.  Councilor Freda asked Finance Officer Sue Hickey if the monies have 
to be in a trust fund because they may not spend it all in one year.  S. Hickey responded it could 
be either in a trust fund or a Purchase Order for that particular fund.  Councilor Freda suggested 
making sure that the language matches the intent.  Councilor Dolan asked if that $187K is the 
total cost or the taxpayer funded costs, are there matching funds.  P. Winslow clarified this is to 
do a segment of the paving.  She explained she that does not have all the facts, she was here on 
behalf of the organization.  Councilor Dolan asked for the source of the matching funds?  She 
responded it is part of a federal transportation grant, managed by the state of NH.  Councilor 
Dolan said usually the taxpayers are required to pay a fraction of the costs.  If the $187K is the 
project cost then how much will the taxpayers be asked to pay on the warrant article and how 
much will be the matching funds.  P. Winslow responded the Trailways wants the $187K on the 
warrant article; it is the amount that the engineers want.  She explained there are several other 
segments to come that can be paved.  They want to do it while stimulus money is there.  
Councilor Dolan said the clarity of the tax payer portion needs to be made.  He said it would be a 
good idea to ask Trailways to come to the next meeting to explain.  Chairman Farrell stated other 
trails are not plowed, will this be plowed, P. Winslow replied no.   

 

Tony Palmer, 30 Holton Circle talked about the SRO and said we need to be pro-active.  
Chairman Farrell said they discussed this subject at the beginning of tonight’s meeting and he 
might have missed it.  Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart reiterated that the LPD will have 
an elevated presence at the schools; they have met with school officials and made decisions 
about what actions will be done.  The plan is to have the police presence at schools until school 
vacation.  They have started a threat assessment of the schools.  He explained they use to have 4 
SRO’s, 2 full-time at the High School, 1 full-time at the middle school and 1 at the elementary 
schools.  He explained they would like to add 1 thru a warrant article this year.  T. Palmer 
commented that we need to get up to 4 SRO’s.   

 

Mike Speltz, 18 Sugar Plum said the $30K grant in warrant article #13 might not be available 
next year.  He explained the Zoning Ordinance might be able to keep taxes lower.  Planning 
Board Chair Art Rugg is correct, we haven’t even adopted the Master Plan yet, this budget won’t 
go into effect until 7/1/13.  By then we would already have approved the Woodmont Master Plan 
and the towns Master Plan.  We could then be in a position to look at updating the zoning 
ordinances.  It will be vital for the town to be able to realize the envision that is in the Master 
Plan and the first step in doing that is to look at the zoning ordinance.  He asked the Council to 
keep the option open on the warrant until the Planning Board meets to talk about the zoning 
ordinance. 



Page 5 of 19 
 

Budget member Lisa Whittemore, 40 Griffin Rd. served on the Master Plan Steering Committee 
and asked that the Council consider looking at updating the zoning ordinances.  She stated that 
we provide business with a number of good advantages.    

 

Councilor Dolan pointed out that we have 3 options; leave it as is, if the Council didn’t’ support 
it we could take a vote of no support and put it on the Warrant for the Deliberative Session, we 
could strike if off the warrant now or delay our action until the Planning Board meets.   
Chairman Farrell explained it is hard for him to make a determination.  The facts are that the 
Planning Board has the biggest project in the state in front of them and the Chairman of the 
Planning Board is asking us not to do the zoning re-write at this time.  Councilor Green as liaison 
said that the Master Plan that we currently have requires a re-write of our zoning.  Chairman 
Farrell clarified that the Master Plan that has not been approved and not presented to the 
Planning Board will require an entire re-write of all the zoning in the town.  Councilor Green 
said the $50K will only get us partially there; wait for a recommendation from the Planning 
Board; if they tell us to go forward then we should support it. The Master Plan Steering 
Committee did a lot of work and research to come up with the Master Plan.  Timing is of the 
essence.  Councilor Freda said the original estimate of the cost is $200K; we are talking about 
being short 55-60% of the money which puts it into 2 years before it is done.  He said he would 
like to get it right the first time rather than piece meal.  Mary Soares e-mailed that the Planning 
Board should talk about it.  Councilor Green said if we keep it on the Warrant until after the 
Planning Board’s meeting on 1/9/13 will it be possible to take it off.  Acting Town Manager, 
LPD Chief Hart responded yes but he made clear that his recommendation was made based on 
the e-mail he received from the Chairman of the Planning Board.  He agrees that there is a lack 
of common purpose; let time go by so that our purpose can be common.  Councilor Dolan 
clarified that the meeting with the Planning Board is 1/9 and the cutoff date for the Warrant is 
1/14/13 can we make this work – Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart responded yes.  The 
consensus of the Council was to wait.  Councilor Freda also stated that if the Planning Board 
declines to take our advice they can file a citizen’s petition.     

 

Contracts for AFSCME & LEEA – Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart said there were two 
contracts up for negotiations this year.  The AFSCME police unit asked for a 1 year extension, 
with zero increases in pay, step increases will take place consistent with the current contract; 
there will be no COLA increases.  In exchange for that it has been agreed inside the police 
budget to increase the tuition contribution by $10K as well as some language changes.  There is a 
net zero cost to the taxpayers this year.  The LEEA contract will move to language that is 
currently used by the other bargaining units with respect to accrual, sick time, pay outs of sick 
time, and contributions towards health insurance.  It does grandfather several employees under 
the current contract language which allows for increased payouts when they retire.  It moves 
everyone into the new contract language.  It is a 3 year contract, with a zero increase this year, 
2% increases in FY15 and FY16.  Chairman Farrell clarified that all of the collective bargaining 
agreements including these that have been passed over the last three years have all taken a zero 
percent increase in the 1st

 

 year, Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart responded that was 
correct.  Chairman Farrell commented that it was a nice job.  Open for discussion.  Acting Town 
Manager, LPD Chief Hart said that both units came to the town with that notion in hand; they 
recognized the difficult times we are in and he congratulated them.   
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Budget Member Todd Joncas verified that the tax rate per thousand is $5.16; Finance Director 
Sue Hickey verified that amount.   

 

Councilor Dolan made a motion to close the public hearing, second Councilor Green.  
Councils vote 5-0-0.     
 

None 
Old Business 

 

 
NEW BUSINESS 

Order #2012-23 – Expenditure of Maintenance Trust Funds for Various Projects –

 

 Councilor     
Dolan read the order and made a motion to adopt, second Councilor Butler.  Councils vote 5-
0-0. 

  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Council meeting minutes of 11/19, 11/26/12 and 12/03/12 

 

– Councilor Dolan   made a motion 
to accept the minutes, second Councilor Butler.  Council’s vote 5-0-0.   

 
OTHER BUSINESS 

Liaison Reports

 

 –   Chairman Farrell reported he spoke to the MHT Director, Delta added more 
flights to LaGuardia. 

Town Manager Report

 

 – Acting Town Manage, LPD Chief Hart advised the Council that the 
process for leasing the new police cruisers is underway.  He signed a Purchase Order today for 
$105K.  On 1/7/13 he will present a Resolution for approval.   

None 
Board/Committee Appointments/Reappointments 

 
Chairman Farrell wished everyone happy holidays. 
 

  
 
ADJOURNMENT 

Councilor   Green made a motion to adjourn at 8:38PM, second Councilor Freda.  
Council’s vote 5-0-0.    
 
Notes and Tapes by: Margo Lapietro  Date: 
 

12/17/12 

Minutes Typed by: Margo Lapietro  Date:
 

 12/19/12 

Approved by:     Town Council  Date:  
 

01/07/13 
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